MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

14th MAY, 2012 IN THE COURTROOM, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR S. McKIERNAN, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, G. Brady, F, Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

G. Finn, Director of Services






J. McLoughlin, Director of Services






E. Doyle, Director of Services





E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

_____________________________________________________________________

Apologies were received from Councillors W. Bennett, Danny Brady & Sean Smith
1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 16th April, 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 16 Aibrean 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor M. Maguire Lynch

         Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 16th April, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
3. Co-option of Ms. Grainne Brady, Drumard, Carrigan, Co. Cavan to fill casual vacancy arising from the resignation of Councillor Pauline McCauley.
It was 

Proposed by Councillor C. Boylan

Seconded by Councillor P. McDonald 

And 

Resolved 

“that the co-option of Ms. Grainne Brady, Drumard, Carrigan, Co. Cavan to fill casual vacancy arising from the resignation of Councillor Pauline McCauley be hereby approved”.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that he was honoured as leader of the Sinn Fein Group to propose the co-option of Ms. Grainne Brady to represent the Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area.  He wished her well in her new position.

Councillor D. Boylan and Councillor S.P. O’Reilly on behalf on their respective parties welcomed Ms. Brady as a member of Cavan County Council and wished her well in her work.
Mr. J. Keyes, Manager on behalf of the executive and his own behalf offered a warm welcome to Councillor Brady as a member of Cavan County Council.  He stated that it was important to have young people willing to take a leap into local democracy.  He stated that the members of Cavan County Council are very positive and work on behalf of the County.  He informed Councillor Brady that he is available at any time to offer assistance.

Councillor S. McKiernan acknowledged the presence of Senator Kathryn O’Reilly.  He wished Councillor Brady luck for the rest of her time in Cavan County Council.

Councillor G. Brady paid tribute to Pauline McCauley and stated that she was a great help and support to her.  She stated that she was overwhelmed by all the nice messages from her colleagues and said she was looking forward to working with everyone and particularly those in the Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area.

4. To consider Annual Financial Statement for year ending 31/12/2011 in accordance with Section 108 of Local Government Act, 2001.
It was 

Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

Seconded by Councillor C. Boylan 

And 

Resolved 

“that the Annual Financial Statement for year ending 31/12/2011 in accordance with Section 108 of Local Government Act, 2001 be hereby approved”.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance outlined in detail the annual financial statement of financial year ended 31st December, 2011.  He stated that this document which has been circulated to the members outlined the Council’s out turn for the year revealing an overall surplus of €455.  He stated that the revenue expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2011 amounted to €63,590,022, transfers to reserves amounted to €2,163,096 giving total expenditure of €65,753,118.  He stated that revenue income amounted to €36,738,234, income from rates was €10,852,139, pension related deduction income amounted to €1,119,439, income from Local Government Fund/general purpose grant amounted to €15,269,533.  He stated that county charge income amounted to €1,332,001 and transfers from capital account amounted to €1,662,375.  He stated that this represents a satisfactory outcome for 2011 on revenue account and reflects the ongoing prudent management of the Councils finances in difficult economic conditions.  He stated that the Council acknowledged the following grants from the Arts Council in 2011, the sum of €46,550 to Ramor Theatre, Virginia and the sum of €57,000 contribution to the Arts programme for 2011.  He stated that the Council also acknowledged the grant of €360,677 from the Department of Tourism, Culture and Sport for energy upgrade and enhanced disabled access in respect of Cavan Swimming Pool and Leisure Centre.
Mr. Maguire stated that the balance sheet incorporates fixed assets, work in progress, long term debtors, current assets, current liabilities and creditors greater than one year.  The net assets amounted to €1,548,402,636.

Mr. Maguire informed the meeting that the capital expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2011 amounted to €41,749,604 whilst income amounted to €35,817,476 and net transfers from revenue account amounted to €771,360 giving a total capital income of €36,588,836.  This has resulted in a deficit of €5,160,768 for year and reflects movement in opening balance of €14,230,516 credit to closing balance of €9,069,748 credit.  He stated that the gross debtors figure amounted to €11,946,747.  An amount of €4,497,192 has been included in respect of doubtful debts.
Councillor A. Boylan thanked Des Maguire for his detailed presentation in relation to the accounts of the Council. He stated that a credit balance in this present climate must be acknowledged.  He congratulated the management and staff of the Council.

Councillor G. Murray stated that the amount of work put into the document reflects a positive year and prudent management in difficult times.  He said greater shortfalls can be expected next year.  He asked that Fine Gael talk to the Minister for Environment, Community & Local Government and state that the County of Cavan needs extra funding in order to maintain the level of services within our county.
Councillor C. Boylan complimented Des and his staff for a very comprehensive report.  He stated that the Household Charge were to remain unpaid, it would undoubtedly lead to difficulties in maintaining an adequate level of service.
6. Approval for additional expenditure for year ending 31/12/2011 in accordance with Section 104 of the Local Government Act, 2001.
It was 

Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

Seconded by Councillor C. Boylan 

And 

Resolved 

“that approval for additional expenditure for year ending 31/12/2011 in accordance with Section 104 of the Local Government Act, 2001 be hereby approved”.

Mr. D. Maguire, Head of Finance stated that Council approval was required in accordance with Section 104 of the Local Government Act, 2001 for additional expenditure over adopted budget. He stated that the main reason for additional expenditure arose from additional allocations such as road grants and increased expenditure on RAS programme, increase in subsidies to Group Water Schemes all of which resulted in additional income.
5. Statement of Rate Collection for year ending 31/12/2011
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the statement of rate collection for year ending 31st December, 2011 was a statutory requirement.  This statement must show an opening balance at beginning of year and a closing balance at the end of the year.  He stated that this reflects the difficult environment that retail and commercial sectors are facing.  He stated that where there were difficulties in clearing arrears the revenue teams within the Council would enter into agreements with rate payers to pay their rates. He stated that the collection of rates is a very important source of income for the Council.
Councillor G. Murray stated that this was a very important source of income for the Council.  He asked when the new Valuation Act will come into being and is it envisaged that the mechanism for rate paying will change.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that due to the lack of rail services in County Cavan, the County should be entitled to more road funding.  He asked that the Fine Gael party make a presentation to the Government in relation to the lack of rail services in Cavan and put a case forward for more road funding.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that Cavan as a County are ahead of other Counties when it comes to maintaining roads.

Councillor A. Boylan agreed that a presentation should be made to the Department of Finance and the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government in order to seek more roads funding for the County.

Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the revaluation process is presently being piloted among the four Dublin Authorities.  The aim is to make the valuation process more transparent.  He stated that we can’t estimate when it will be completed.

Councillor G. Murray stated that he was pleading with the Government parties to take up the matter in so far as the mechanism used for payment of rates be changed.  He stated that the present level of rates is no longer sustainable for many businesses.
7. (a) To approve disposal of lands at Tanderagee Bailieborough, Co. Cavan containing 0.0775 acres of land approximately to Mr. Cathal Carolan, 23 Tanderagee, Bailieborough, Co. Cavan for the sum of €3,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McDonald

Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare

 And

Resolved:

“that lands at Tanderagee, Bailieborough, Co. Cavan containing 0.0775 acres of land approximately to Mr. Cathal Carolan, 23 Tanderagee, Bailieborough, Co. Cavan for the sum of €3,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992 and notices circulated be hereby approved”. 
7. (b) To approve disposal of lands at Mullaghoran, Kilcogy containing 0.0400 ha. of land approximately to Mr. Ronan Comaskey, in exchange for plot of land also at Mullaghoran, Kilcogy for N55 Dunlavan Mullaghoran Realignment Scheme, pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor D. Boylan



Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

And

Resolved:

“that lands at Mullaghoran, Kilcogy containing 0.0400 ha. of land approximately to Mr. Ronan Comaskey, in exchange for plot of land also at Mullaghoran, Kilcogy for N55 Dundavan Mullaghoran Realignment Scheme pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved”. 

7. (c) To approve disposal of lands at Dundavan, Kilcogy containing 0.0860 ha. of land approximately to Mr. Peter Galligan, in exchange for plot of land also at Dundavan, Kilcogy for N55 Dunlavan Mullaghoran Realignment Scheme, pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

Seconded by Councillor D. Boylan

 And

Resolved:

“that lands at Dundavan, Kilcogy containing 0.0860 ha. of land approximately to Mr. Peter Galligan, in exchange for plot of land also at Dundavan, Kilcogy for N55 Dundavan Mullaghoran Realignment Scheme pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved. 
7. (d) To approve disposal of lands at Porturlan, Ballyconnell containing 0.177 ac. of land approximately to Mr. Ian Cosgrove, in exchange for plot of land at Derryragh, Ballyconnell, pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty

Seconded by Councillor M. Maguire Lynch

 And

Resolved:

“that lands at Porturlan, Ballyconnell containing 0.177 acres of land approximately to Mr. Ian Cosgrove, in exchange for plot of land at Derryragh, Ballyconnell pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved. 
8. To approve the entering into of an agreement under the provisions of Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001 to enable Monaghan County Council to perform the functions of Cavan County Council within the functional area of Cavan County Council to ensure continuity in provision of Official Food Control services as required by contractual obligations with the Food Safety Authority of Ireland.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J. O’Hare

Seconded by Councillor G. Murray

And

Resolved:

“that the entering into an agreement under the provisions of Section 85 of the Local Government Act, 2001 to enable Monaghan County Council to perform the functions of Cavan County Council within the functional area of Cavan County Council to ensure continuity in provision of Official Food Control services as required by contractual obligations with the Food Safety Authority of Ireland be hereby approved”.
9. To approve attendance of members at the following:-
· Celtic Conferences “West Cork Fusion” being held in Rosscarbery, Co. Cork from 25-27 May, 2012
· TJK Conferences Ltd., Planning Seminar to be held in Patrick Punch Hotel, Limerick on 8-9 June, 2012
· TGR Seminars Development Seminar for Councillors to be held in Castletroy, Limerick on 8-10 June, 2012.
No Nominations
10. (a) To note reply from Health Senior Executive Officer in relation to St. Felim’s Complex, Cavan and Positive Age.

      Noted.


Councillor M. Argue welcomed the response from the HSE in relation to St. Felim’s Complex and Positive Age.  She stated that it was great to see that the HSE are committed to funding the costs in re-locating Positive Age to new premises.


Councillor G. Murray stated that there are a number of community centres throughout the County who have space available both inside and outside to assist where there is a need.  He stated that this could be a lifeline not just for Positive Age in the region but also for the community 

   (b)   To note reply from Aer Lingus regarding air fares.

Deferred

   (c)   To note reply from Health Service Executive regarding Rent Supplement.



     Noted

Councillor P. Smith stated that he did not agree with the letter from the Department of Social Welfare stating that nothing has changed in relation to applying for rent supplement.  Councillor P. Smith stated to apply for rent supplement you must be both renting in private accommodation and have your name on the Council’s housing list.  He stated that prior to this an application had to either be in private rented accommodation or on the Council’s housing list.   He asked that the Council write back to the Minister seeking clarification.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly agreed with Councillor Smith and proposed that we include in the letter that the Department of Health forward a copy of the legislation stating that an applicant must be in rented accommodation and on the Council’s housing list to apply for rent supplement.  This was seconded by Councillor D. Boylan.

Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Shercock Drama Committee on hosting the 60th All-Ireland Drama Finals.

· Ceire Smith on her performance in the world boxing competitions in China and also her mentors.

· Neven Maguire on being the first Irish Chef to receive a gourmet knighthood from French food guardians who signaled out his support of Irish artisan producers as being worthy of their highest honour.
· Cavan U-14 B ladies football team and management on winning the Ulster Final.

· Swanlinbar Gun Club on winning the County Junior Shoot Competition.

The members extended their best wishes to Lily Brady wife of Councillor Danny Brady for a speedy recovery from her recent illness.

Votes of Sympathy
Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· Councillor W. Bennett, his wife Wilma, sons Jonathan & Clive, daughters Lorraine & Lisa on the sudden death of their son and brother Mark.  All members in turn offered their deepest sympathies to the Bennett family stating that everyone was devastated by the sudden and tragic event.  They stated that it was hard to express in words the loss felt by Mark’s death and his passing was a huge loss both his  family and the communities of Ballinagh and Crossdoney.
Mr. J. Keyes, Manager on his own behalf and behalf of the executive offered his condolences to the Bennett family and stated that he had rarely seen such a collective sense of sadness and loss.

· Tommy & Eamonn Costello on the death of their father and grandfather, Mr. Jimmy Costello.
As a mark of respect to the deceased a minutes silence was held and the meeting was adjourned until Tuesday 22nd May, 2012 at 2.00pm.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the AGM will take place on Friday 29th June, 2012 at 4.00p.m.
The meeting concluded at 1.10p.m.

Chairman: ____________________________________  Date: ________________________

Certified Correct:___________________________
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